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Pursuant to clause 1, rule I, the Jour-

nal stands approved. 

f 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The SPEAKER. Will the gentleman 
from Florida (Mr. LAWSON) come for-
ward and lead the House in the Pledge 
of Allegiance. 

Mr. LAWSON of Florida led the 
Pledge of Allegiance as follows: 

I pledge allegiance to the Flag of the 
United States of America, and to the Repub-
lic for which it stands, one nation under God, 
indivisible, with liberty and justice for all. 

f 

WELCOMING PASTOR GLEN 
BERTEAU 

The SPEAKER. Without objection, 
the gentleman from California (Mr. 
DENHAM) is recognized for 1 minute. 

There was no objection. 
Mr. DENHAM. Mr. Speaker, it is a 

great honor today to introduce to the 
House our guest chaplain, Glen Berteau 
of Modesto, California. 

Glen is the senior pastor of The 
House in Modesto, a church of more 
than 8,000. 

Supporting his community is a pri-
ority, and, under Glen’s leadership, The 
House Modesto has established pro-
grams to fight against human traf-
ficking, provided groceries on a weekly 
basis to those in need, repaired bicycles 
for the homeless, and developed mobile 
medical and dental clinics that provide 
services free of charge. 

The House was also recently recog-
nized by the city of Modesto for their 
annual event, Unity Matters, which 
honors law enforcement and first re-
sponders. 

Glen is originally from Baton Rouge, 
Louisiana, and has called California his 
home for over 24 years. He and his wife, 
Deborah, have been in ministry for 
over 40 years, have been married for 42 
years, and they have 3 children, 5 
grandchildren. 

Glen is a gifted speaker, teacher, and 
evangelist and has ministered at con-
ferences, churches, and conventions all 
over the world. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to 
join me in welcoming Pastor Glen 
Berteau. We thank him for offering to-
day’s opening prayer in the United 
States House of Representatives. 

f 

ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE SPEAKER 
PRO TEMPORE 

The SPEAKER pro tempore (Mr. 
PALMER). The Chair will entertain up 
to 15 further requests for 1-minute 
speeches on each side of the aisle. 

f 

IRAN-NORTH KOREA LINK 

(Mr. WILSON of South Carolina 
asked and was given permission to ad-
dress the House for 1 minute and to re-
vise and extend his remarks.) 

Mr. WILSON of South Carolina. Mr. 
Speaker, The Post and Courier of 

Charleston, on May 6, explained the 
Iran-North Korea link in an editorial: 

‘‘President Trump is looking for 
ways to put a squeeze on North Korea 
that will persuade it to give up nuclear 
weapons and the missiles to carry them 
. . . there is another collaborator with 
North Korea that appears to be helping 
it survive: Iran.’’ 

‘‘According to Jeffrey Lewis of the 
Middlebury Institute of International 
Studies in Monterey, California, the 
evidence of collaboration between 
North Korea and Iran is ample and of 
long standing. ‘The very first missiles 
we saw in Iran were simply copies of 
North Korean missiles. Over the years, 
we have seen photographs of North Ko-
rean and Iranian officials in each oth-
er’s countries, and we have seen all 
kinds of common hardware.’ ’’ 

‘‘ . . . President Obama got Tehran to 
agree to reduce its stock of enriched 
uranium. . . . But the agreement is a 
weak one if Tehran is simply paying 
Pyongyang to do the design work for 
missiles and warheads. . . .’’ 

‘‘And if Iran is paying North Korea 
for help, then the sanctions . . . are 
also being fatally undermined.’’ 

In conclusion, God bless our troops, 
and we will never forget September the 
11th in the global war on terrorism. 

f 

JUSTICE DEPARTMENT SHOULD 
INVESTIGATE HEALTHCARE COM-
PANIES 

(Mr. HIGGINS of New York asked and 
was given permission to address the 
House for 1 minute.) 

Mr. HIGGINS of New York. Mr. 
Speaker, it was reported in The New 
York Times on Monday that 
UnitedHealthcare and four of the Na-
tion’s largest health insurance compa-
nies concocted a scheme to defraud the 
Medicare program and the American 
people out of tens of billions of dollars 
each year over the past decade. 

The United States Department of 
Justice yesterday joined the lawsuit 
and is investigating these serious 
charges against UnitedHealthcare and 
the others. The Justice Department 
should conduct an investigation ag-
gressively and thoroughly to get to the 
truth and to exact justice. 

If these allegations are true, these 
actions would represent among the 
most egregious schemes of fraud per-
petrated against the American people. 

Shockingly, the House Republican 
health bill gave a $78 million tax cut to 
the executives of the very companies 
that are under investigation, including 
a $15.5 million tax cut to 
UnitedHealthcare and their chief exec-
utive officer. 

This information can easily be found 
on page 67 in 3 lines of the Republican 
healthcare bill. 

This is, Mr. Speaker, a blatant viola-
tion of the public trust that this Con-
gress took an oath to protect and to 
uphold. 

RECOGNIZING NATIONAL POLICE 
WEEK 

(Mr. ALLEN asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. ALLEN. Mr. Speaker, this week 
is National Police Week. I rise today to 
honor the brave men and women in 
blue who sacrifice their safety every 
day to keep our families and commu-
nities safe. 

Each day these Americans go to work 
willing to put their lives on the line for 
the security of their fellow Americans. 

We often hear the remarkable stories 
of our law enforcement officers. These 
men and women work long hours and 
late shifts, often being called into work 
and called away from their families. 
These are the people who risk their 
lives to protect our very neighbor-
hoods, schools, communities, while 
asking nothing in return. 

These professionals exhibit the great-
est love of all, and that is to offer their 
lives to protect another. 

I pray for those who have lost their 
lives, like Sergeant Greg Meagher, a 33- 
year veteran of the Richmond County 
Sheriff’s Office who lost his life earlier 
this year in the line of duty. We will 
never forget his ultimate sacrifice. 

Our safety depends on these amazing 
people, and I am proud to honor them 
here today. 

f 

INFRASTRUCTURE WEEK 

(Mr. LAWSON of Florida asked and 
was given permission to address the 
House for 1 minute and to revise and 
extend his remarks.) 

Mr. LAWSON of Florida. Mr. Speak-
er, this week is infrastructure week, 
and today I rise to highlight the need 
to update our country’s aging infra-
structure system. This is a topic that 
is important in both the rural and 
urban areas of our country. 

From the highway system in Lake 
City, Florida, to the port needs of 
Jacksonville, we must put forth the 
necessary resources to update our tran-
sit needs. 

Each year, millions of tons of freight 
traffic, seaport cargo, and rail cargo 
pass through Jacksonville as they are 
transported to communities through-
out our country. 

The Jacksonville Transportation Au-
thority is building a 57-mile bus rapid 
transit system, which is cost-effective 
and will support hundreds, and poten-
tially thousands, of new jobs. 

They are also overseeing the develop-
ment of the Jacksonville Regional 
Transportation Center, a transpor-
tation hub that will consolidate major 
modes of public transportation, mak-
ing transit more accessible and conven-
ient. 

While that is all good news, there is 
still much work to be done to improve 
our infrastructure in north Florida. 
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REMEMBERING ROXCY O’NEAL 

BOLTON 

(Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN asked and was 
given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute and to revise and extend 
her remarks.) 

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Mr. Speaker, it 
is with a heavy heart that I rise to rec-
ognize the beloved memory of a dear 
friend, Roxcy O’Neal Bolton, who 
passed away the morning of May 17. 

Roxcy was born in Mississippi and 
later moved to Coral Gables, Florida, 
in my congressional district, where she 
spent the last 53 years of her rich and 
accomplished life. 

Roxcy became a champion for women 
everywhere. She was on the front lines 
fighting on behalf of abused women and 
created the first women’s rescue shel-
ter and the first crime watch in Florida 
to help curb crime against women. 
Roxcy also established the first rape 
treatment center in the country lo-
cated at Jackson Memorial Hospital in 
Miami, which serves as the model for 
the creation of many other such cen-
ters across our Nation. 

It was Roxcy’s vision that helped es-
tablish The Women’s Park of Miami- 
Dade County, which was later renamed 
after Roxcy. 

The passing of Roxcy O’Neal Bolton 
is a huge loss for those of us in south 
Florida; and, Mr. Speaker, it is a huge 
loss for women everywhere. We are 
comforted by her outstanding legacy, 
which will live forever. 

My prayers go out to her children, 
David, Bonnie, and Buddy, and to all of 
her loved ones during this most dif-
ficult time. 

Way to go, Roxcy. We are going to 
miss you forever, my friend. 

f 

PROTECTING PERSONAL PRIVACY 

(Ms. GABBARD asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Ms. GABBARD. Mr. Speaker, for 
years now the NSA has been collecting 
phone and online communications from 
everyday Americans from all across 
the country, defying the rights and lib-
erties granted to us under the Fourth 
Amendment of the Constitution. 

The 2008 FISA amendments, specifi-
cally section 702, has led to massive 
government-led exploitation of per-
sonal privacy through the collection of 
American citizens’ emails. We need se-
rious reforms that balance the protec-
tions of our civil liberties and rights 
through our Constitution and also keep 
the American people safe. 

The NSA recently announced that 
they would stop collecting our emails 
and electronic communications under 
section 702, but what is to say it 
wouldn’t start up again? 

That is why I am introducing legisla-
tion today to keep our country from 
backtracking on this progress. My bill 
will permanently codify this policy 
change and ban this privacy-evading 
collection from taking place again. 

I urge my colleagues to join me in 
supporting this legislation and defend-
ing our civil liberties. 

f 

DROWNING PREVENTION MONTH 
(Mr. WILLIAMS asked and was given 

permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to speak on behalf of the two 
children who die every single day in 
the United States as a result of drown-
ing. 

I want to recognize the Young Men’s 
Christian Association, the YMCA, for 
their efforts to empower youth with 
the imperative skills and knowledge to 
prevent these tragic accidents. 

Drowning is the number two cause of 
death for children ages 1 to 4, second 
only to birth defects. In Texas alone, 
107 children lost their lives due to 
drowning last year. In 2017, we have al-
ready lost 14. 

Mr. Speaker, these statistics are ab-
solutely unacceptable. Both in Texas 
and across the Nation, there is an op-
portunity and a need to save these 
young individuals. 

The YMCA is example of an organiza-
tion that is changing the statistics for 
kids across the country. It is bringing 
swimming safety and drowning preven-
tion to communities that historically 
could not obtain them before. It part-
ners with local schools to transport 
kids to the Y for year-round swimming 
lessons. 

I am proud to say that the YMCA of 
Austin is one of many across the coun-
try implementing the Safety Around 
Water program. The program strives to 
reduce these incidences by going into 
overlooked communities to provide the 
necessary resources for kids who other-
wise would not have access to these 
lifesaving skills. 

I applaud the Austin YMCA on its 
tireless efforts to save the lives of our 
children. 

In God we trust. 
f 

PROTECT OUR DEMOCRACY 
(Ms. KELLY of Illinois asked and was 

given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute.) 

Ms. KELLY of Illinois. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise yet again to challenge you to put 
country before political party. For too 
long, candidate and now President 
Trump has been playing a game of dan-
gerous liaisons with Vladimir Putin 
and his Russian regime. 

He called on Russian spies—that is 
right, the KGB—to hack his opponent. 
He fired the Acting Attorney General 
who warned him. He fired the FBI Di-
rector investigating him. And he has 
shared highly classified intelligence 
with Russia, posing a direct threat to 
our brave assets on the ground. 

When is enough enough? 
Mr. Speaker, how much longer before 

you do your job and bring up the bipar-
tisan Protecting Our Democracy Act 
that is cosponsored by 199 Members of 
this House? 

Show us that you have the courage to 
put country before political party. 
Show us that you meant it when you 
said ‘‘against all enemies, foreign and 
domestic.’’ Show us that you will do 
what is right by our country and stand 
up to this President. 

f 

b 1215 

CLINTON HIGH SCHOOL HONORED 
AS A LEADER IN SOUTH CARO-
LINA 

(Mr. DUNCAN of South Carolina 
asked and was given permission to ad-
dress the House for 1 minute and to re-
vise and extend his remarks.) 

Mr. DUNCAN of South Carolina. Mr. 
Speaker, I want to take a moment to 
congratulate Clinton High School in 
my home county of Laurens, South 
Carolina, for being named one of the 
Best High Schools by U.S. News & 
World Report’s school rankings. 

Congratulations to my friend 
Maureen Tiller, the teachers, the stu-
dents, and the parents. This really is 
an honor that goes to all of you for all 
of your hard work that you put forth in 
educating the next generation of lead-
ers in South Carolina. 

U.S. News compiled and analyzed 
data from over 22,000 public high 
schools, and Clinton High was recog-
nized as a leader in South Carolina. 

I want you to know how proud I am 
of you for all that you have accom-
plished and wish you the best as you 
continue to work to educate our chil-
dren. 

So congratulations, Principal Tiller, 
on getting this great recognition. 

Now, as a side note, both of my sons, 
Graham and John Philip, have grad-
uated from Clinton High. My third son 
is currently a sophomore at Clinton 
High. He is also all-region and all-State 
for the Red Devils boys soccer team. 

Congratulations to Parker and Clin-
ton High. 

f 

DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 
LABORATORIES 

(Mr. LANGEVIN asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. LANGEVIN. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
to celebrate and recognize our Depart-
ment of Defense laboratories. I am 
pleased to introduce a bipartisan reso-
lution to designate May 18 as Depart-
ment of Defense Laboratory Day 2017. 

Mr. Speaker, Defense labs have 
played a unique role in countless inno-
vations that have enhanced and 
strengthened our national security. De-
fense-supported research and develop-
ment has yielded many game-changing 
state-of-the-art weapons systems and 
technologies, ensuring that we never 
send our men and women in uniform 
into a fair fight. 

Our Defense labs also contribute to 
American economic growth by spurring 
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